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days after receipt of the request for ad-
missions, the party served shall admit 
or answer each specified fact or file ob-
jections thereto. Any factual propo-
sitions set out in the request to which 
a party fails to respond shall be deemed 
admitted. 

(e) Production and inspection of docu-
ments. Upon motion of any party show-
ing good cause therefor, and upon no-
tice, the presiding officer may order 
the other party to produce and permit 
the inspection and copying or 
photographing of any designated docu-
ments and or objects, provided that 
such documents and objects are not 
privileged, their relevance to the cause 
or causes in issue is explained, and 
they are reasonably calculated to lead 
to the discovery of admissible evi-
dence. If the parties cannot themselves 
agree thereon, the presiding officer 
shall specify the terms and conditions 
for making the inspection and taking 
the copies and photographs. 

§ 964.10 Evidence. 
(a) In general, admissibility will 

hinge on relevancy and materiality. 
However, relevant evidence may be ex-
cluded if its probative value is substan-
tially outweighed by the danger of un-
fair prejudice, or by considerations of 
undue delay, waste of time, or needless 
presentation of cumulative evidence. 

(b) Testimony shall be given under 
oath or affirmation and witnesses shall 
be subject to cross-examination. 

(c) Agreed statements of fact are en-
couraged and may be received in evi-
dence. 

§ 964.11 Transcript. 
Testimony and argument at hearings 

shall be reported verbatim, unless the 
presiding officer orders otherwise. 
Transcripts or copies of the pro-
ceedings are supplied to the parties at 
such rate as may be fixed by contract 
between the reporter and Postal Serv-
ice. Any party desiring a copy of the 
transcript shall order it from the con-
tract reporter in a timely manner to 
avoid delay in filing briefs. 

§ 964.12 Computation of time. 
A designated period of time under 

these rules means calendar days, ex-
cludes the day the period begins, and 

includes the last day of the period un-
less the last day is a Saturday, Sunday, 
or legal holiday, in which case the pe-
riod runs until the close of business on 
the next business day. 

§ 964.13 Continuances and extensions. 

Continuances and extensions will be 
granted by the presiding officer for 
good cause shown. 

§ 964.14 Proposed findings of fact and 
conclusions of law. 

(a) Each party to a proceeding, ex-
cept one who fails to answer the Peti-
tion or, having answered, either fails to 
appear at the hearing or indicates in 
the answer that he does not desire to 
appear, may, unless at the discretion of 
the presiding officer such is not appro-
priate, submit proposed findings of 
fact, conclusions of law, orders and 
supporting reasons either in oral or 
written form in the discretion of the 
presiding officer. The presiding officer 
may also require parties to submit pro-
posed findings of fact, conclusions of 
law, orders, and supporting reasons. 
Unless given orally, the date set for fil-
ing of proposed findings of fact, conclu-
sions of law, orders and supporting rea-
sons shall be within 15 days after the 
delivery of the official transcript to 
the Recorder who shall notify both par-
ties of the date of its receipt. The filing 
date for proposed findings of fact, con-
clusions of law, orders and supporting 
reasons shall be the same for both par-
ties. If not submitted by such date, un-
less extension of time for the filing 
thereof is granted, they will not be in-
cluded in the record or given consider-
ation. 

(b) Except when presented orally be-
fore the close of the hearing, proposed 
findings of fact shall be set forth in se-
rially numbered paragraphs and shall 
state with particularity all evidentiary 
facts in the record with appropriate ci-
tations to the transcript or exhibits 
supporting the proposed finding. Each 
proposed conclusion shall be separately 
stated. 

§ 964.15 Decisions. 

(a) Initial decision by Administrative 
Law Judge. A written initial decision 
shall be rendered by an Administrative 
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